July 10th, 2007
Dear Executive Committee of the Faculty Councils:

I am writing to you in my capacity as the chair of the Ad Hoc Committee on the Faculty Handbook. After years of tireless work, I am happy to report that our committee has completed a draft of the Faculty Handbook. I am forwarding along Parts I and II with this email. Our committee is working on the Appendices and will send that along before the end of the summer.

I want to take this opportunity to thank all of my colleagues on the committee who have worked so diligently on this document: Harold Brown, Yvonne Rafferty, Walter Antonigni, Farrokh Hormozi, Lisa Fastenberg, and Peggy Minnis. They have done the University a great service by devoting so much time to this important endeavor.

The Committee is prepared to conduct a presentation on the draft of the Faculty Handbook at the first fall 2007 faculty council meetings. Our preference would be to hold a Joint Faculty Council Meeting dedicated solely to a discussion of the faculty handbook where we would entertain questions, discussions, revisions, etc. But how we proceed from here is essentially in your hands. We understand that you may want to send the document as is to the Faculty Affairs Committees in each FCs. That is fine with us – we will comply with whatever you deem to be an appropriate course of action from here.

However, our committee feels obliged to forward along with the draft of the Faculty Handbook a set of recommendations that we think must be acted on in conjunction with the approval process of the Handbook itself. The recommendations are as follows:

Recommendation 1: We urge the Faculty Councils to act quickly on the Faculty Handbook. We are all aware that the 1986 Handbook is now 21 years old. In years past, revisions to the handbook have been held up for approval due to many unfortunate circumstances which we do not need to go into here. Our committee does not want to see this happen again. Further, given that we are in the process of Middle States Reaccreditation, producing a completed Handbook approved by the FC’s is in the interest of the entire university. We therefore ask that the Faculty Councils adhere to a strict timeline in the consideration of the Handbook and seek to approve it by the end of the Fall 2007 semester.  

Recommendation 2: We urge the Faculty Councils to become involved in the 2008-2013 Strategic Agenda planning process. Soon the University administration will begin consideration of a new 5-year strategic agenda. Unlike the Strategic Agenda put forth in 2003, faculty and other stakeholders in the University must be involved in this process when it commences. We recommend that the FC’s speak with Interim President Friedman and Interim Provost Brackett to produce a set of guiding principles going forward in preparation of the Strategic Agenda. 
Recommendation 3: We urge the Faculty Councils to continue to press for reforms in the Budget and Planning Committee. This past year indicated that faculty need to be more involved in the budget and planning process of the University. The Ad Hoc Committee formed to study nonacademic programs should be the prototype for any future committees considering the budget and planning process. 

Recommendation 4:  We urge the Faculty Councils to endorse a reform of the Bylaws of the Board of the Trustees. The faculty have consistently called for reform of the governance procedures of the University. We believe that reform must begin at the top - with the Board itself. 

In the fall, I was asked to produce an analysis of the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees. I am attaching it to the end of this document. We want to emphasize that this document is offered as a starting point for discussion about the bylaws, and its particulars are only suggestions for reform of the Bylaws. We would gladly work with the Faculty Councils, the president and the Board on a revision of the Bylaws.

Recommendation 5: We urge the Faculty Councils to explore the possibility of the creation of a Senior Lecturer position. We have included in our draft revision of the Faculty Handbook a provision for the creation of the position of Senior lecturer. We would like to see the Faculty Councils work with the Deans and the Provost toward this goal.
Recommendation 6: We urge the Faculty Councils to remind the Administration that faculty contracts are to be sent out by March 15th. The Faculty Handbook requires that faculty receive their contracts for approval no later than March 15th barring some unforeseen extraordinary circumstances. In recent years, faculty have received their contracts later and later. As of the first of June 2007, faculty have still not received contracts for the 2007-2008 academic year. We would like for the Faculty Councils to remind the University administration of their contractual obligations. 

Recommendation 7: We urge the Faculty Councils to revive the Pace University Advisory Committee (PUAC). In the late 1990s, the University Senate was disbanded. Its constitution stipulated that the Senate would be composed of 73 members that included faculty, students, staff and administration. PUAC was a much smaller, advisory body composed of individuals from across the University, with the purpose of advising the faculty councils and the administration on matters of importance to all the constituencies of the University. We would like to see a similar body – advisory in nature – (re)created so that channels of communication are kept open throughout the various constituencies and stakeholders of the University.

Recommendation 8: We urge the Faculty Councils to take action on the Guidelines for Conduct drafted by President Caputo’s administration. Appendix 7 of the Faculty Handbook provides for a set of guidelines for conduct for all members of the University community. Last year the administration unilaterally drafted a new set of guidelines for conduct for all members of the university. The guidelines can be found at http://appserv.pace.edu/execute/page.cfm?doc_id=9114. 

THIS DOCUMENT PERTAINS TO FACULTY AND WAS NOT APPROVED BY THE FACULTY COUNCILS. We urge the faculty councils to address the new set of guidelines by either 1) having the newer guidelines put to a vote by the faculty councils or 2) demand that the administration repeal the new guidelines. 

Recommendation 9: We urge the Faculty Councils to address the “Reporting Ethical Breaches of Conduct” document that was sent out by President Caputo on April 16th, 2007.  On April 16th of this year, President Caputo wrote a memo to the entire Pace community announcing the creation of an EthicsPoint Pace Toll-free number, where anyone in the university could report ethical breaches of conduct. The document can be found online at http://appserv.pace.edu/execute/page.cfm?doc_id=25447. This document pertains to faculty guidelines of conduct and was not approved by the Faculty Councils. We recommend that the faculty councils consider the issue as soon as practicable. 
Recommendation 10: We urge the Faculty Councils to amend and renew the Faculty Evaluation Policy found in the Appendix of the 1986 Handbook. Appendix 11 of the 1986 Handbook contains the faculty evaluation policy for the university. This document expired on August 31, 1987. Since then it has not been renewed. We recommend that the faculty councils amend the document and renew it as soon as practicable.
Recommendation 11: We urge the Faculty Councils to ask all University departments to complete a set of bylaws by the end of the 2008 academic year. We feel that governance reform at the University must come from the bottom-up as well as the top-down. Every department and program in the University should have a set of bylaws in place by the end of the coming academic year.

Recommendation 12: We urge the faculty Councils to consider a change in the indemnification policy of the University. The current indemnification policy was not approved by the Faculty Councils. We recommend that the faculty councils work with University Counsel on drafting an indemnification policy that meets the approval of the faculty. 
